Lynn Township Planning Commission
Harold Handwerk, Chairman
8669 Kistler Valley Road, Kempton, PA  19529
Willard Dellicker, Secretary
7770 Sechler Road, New Tripoli, PA  18066


March 18, 2025 – Meeting Minutes – Lynn Township Municipal Building
                                 Lynnport, PA 18066 

The meeting was preceded by the Ag Security Committee meeting which was opened at 7:02 PM and adjourned at 7:05 PM.

The regular meeting of the Lynn Township Planning Commission was called to order at 7:05 PM by Vice Chairman Larry Bachman.  The following members were present: Larry Bachman, Williard Dellicker, Jake Moyer, Amanda Dietrich, Fritz Najarian, Perry Long, Karl Scherzberg (township engineer), and Trish Burkhardt (recording secretary).   Harold Handwerk was not in attendance.     

Minutes
Willard Dellicker made a motion to accept as completed and dispense with the reading of the minutes of the February 18, 2025 Planning Commission meeting.  Amanda Dietrich seconded.  Motion carried. 

Agriculture Security Area ~ Addition of Lands owned by Michael & Abigail Gross
The Planning Commission Members heard the Ag Security Committee discussion and had no further comments or questions.   There was also no public comment.   Willard Dellicker made a motion to recommend to the Board of Supervisors and Solicitor that the Gross parcels (PIN #551081226997 and 551080525645) be included in the Agricultural Security Area of Lynn Township.  Jake Moyer seconded.  All were in favor and motion moved.  

Bennicoff Subdivision- 2nd Preliminary/ Final Review
     Jared Hermany of Hanover Engineering explained that the two additional waiver requests were submitted for the driveway grade up to 15% (#5) and to not have to dedicate the right of way along Fort Everett Road (#6).   This plan also includes the address updates suggested by Township administration to follow the new 911 requirements.  Jared stated he feels he addressed Karl’s review letter other than formalities that have to be handled with the final plan requirements.  He explained the sewage planning module is currently in for review and the approval letter from County Farmland Preservation has been provided.  Hanover Engineering will be doing the monument certification once the plan is approved.  
     Karl Sherzberg explained his review comments in the letter dated March 11, 2025 numbers  1-6 have to do with the waivers which need to be determined if they will be granted.  His comments 7-11 will be completed when approved and signed by the Board of Supervisors.  There were no additional comments or concerns in regards to this plan.  Perry Long motioned to approve all of the waivers listed as comment items #1-6 on KCE’s letter dated March 11, 2025.  Jake Moyer seconded and all were in favor.  The motion to recommend final approval contingent upon compliance with the outstanding items on the March 11, 2025 letter from KCE was made by Fritz Najarian.  It was seconded by Willard Dellicker and the motion passed as all were in favor.

4th Preliminary/Final Review- 7861 Springhouse Rd CAFO Land Development 
      John Zartman of Kimley Horn stated they are seeking preliminary/ final recommendation from the Planning Commission.  Cody Snyder was also in attendance on behalf of the Wagner Family Farms.   They have submitted their waivers for consideration as a preliminary/ final submission and for the 4’ HDPE pipe in the trench along the buildings instead of the required 15” size.  Jon then highlighted the changes that have been done on this version of the plan.   The first change was the addition of about 15 feet of gravel along the site’s entrance to reduce or eliminate the need for trucks turning into oncoming lanes.  The next change was a revised basin location to fulfill the NPDES permit requirements which required additional geotech testing.  The third change that was incorporated was the rerouting of the swale around the outside of the project area which also allows the new basin location to discharge into it.  The final change was due to a door providing access to the lower manure level which created the need for the grading to be pushed back 10 feet on the rear corner of the pig barn.  Jon then confirmed his responses to Karl’s 3/12/2025 comment letter which are very small technical adjustments that will not change the overall design and with which they will easily comply.  
     Willard mentioned about the Township Engineer’s review letter and Larry asked for the points that had changed since last review.  Karl explained he added specific stormwater comments this time since substantial information was included in this submission.  Karl pointed out that one of the biggest concerns was the lateral flow from the shallow bedrock which is being dealt with by constructing the basin in an alternate way.  Karl mentioned the letter issued from Kimley-Horn noting they will comply.  Karl feels that based on design rates and volumes requirements being met for our stormwater ordinance that DEP will look at the review favorably.  Karl did mention that he is requiring flow calculations for the 4” pipes in the waiver which have not been submitted yet.  Karl does, however, feel that 4-6” roof drain piping should be sufficient versus the above and beyond unclarified 15” requirement in our ordinance.  Jon explained that Cody’s farms have used the 4” version elsewhere.  Karl reiterated that most of his comments are just wording that needs to be added to the plan or drafting consistency issues but nothing that changes the plan.  Karl also thinks the traffic updates that have been provided are good for what has been previously discussed.  To which Fritz said he still has concern about the Quarry Rd and Route 143 turnoff but Karl again said there isn’t much the Township can require offsite and he also doesn’t feel there are any further improvements the Township should be requiring along the property’s road frontage.  Fritz then asked about the infiltration runoff from the east side onto the neighboring property.  Karl’s response was that the basin changes that are now proposed leave him with no further concerns over that issue.   Larry asked how wide the gravel is being extended and Jon will work on getting the 15’ dimension added to the plan for the additional compacted stone area at the same depth of the current driveway.  
     Fritz then stated he was relaying a request from the Township Emergency Management Coordinator, Phil Hobel, who was not in attendance.  The EMC would like the installment of a dry hydrant onsite at the pond to be considered due to the property’s fire history and lack of water supply nearby.  Jon will discuss this request with the owners and Cody asked for more information as to what this would entail.  Fritz provided Jon and Cody with Phil’s contact information and explained that a dry hydrant may even reduce their insurance costs.  Jon will work on having an answer for the Board of Supervisors on this request if recommended.  Larry asked about the expired bald eagle permit which was renewed and forwarded on Monday 3/10/25.  Willard circled back to comment 2 about the second waiver for the 4” drain pipe to make sure it is acceptable and Karl responded that is why he is requiring flow calculations.  
    The question was then posed as to whether the Waiver 1 for the preliminary final plan allowance was ready for a motion to grant.  Karl explained that the items remaining would be addressed with the final plan.  Solicitor Marc Fisher confirmed that the NPDES permit is from an outside agency and cannot hold up the Township’s review and it would fall as a condition of approval.  Karl also stated that there is nothing significant left to update that will alter the plan itself and “all the ducks (or chickens) are in a row”.  Perry Long made the motion to approve the waivers for Section 22-206 of our SALDO for the preliminary/final review and Section 22-407.5.B for the drain pipe size subject to the calculations being provided by the developer which were requested by the Township Engineer.  Willard Dellicker seconded the motion and all were in favor.  Larry then asked who would be responsible for confirmation of compliance.  Karl explained that the State would do the stormwater and NPDES inspections with the Township Engineer checking in combination.  Jon then informed us that they filed for the expedited review (3 months) with the Conservation District at the recommendation of the State for the additional fee of 1.5 times the normal submission cost.  There were no further questions or comments.
     Willard Dellicker motioned to recommend the preliminary/final approval contingent upon compliance with the outstanding items in the March 12, 2025 KCE letter with the additional recommendation for the developer to install a dry hydrant.  Jake Moyer seconded the motion and all were in favor.   Solicitor Fisher noted that the Township will need an extension granted to avoid the timeline expiring before the projected May Board of Supervisors meeting.  The applicant will submit the extension through June 30th.   A resident then commented about the current truck traffic route.  Fritz addressed this concern stating that the current truck routes being used for the existing pig barns may not match what the eventual route will be for the future additional operations.  

Other Business
     There was mention about a stop sign that had been at Sawmill Rd and Springhouse Rd which was apparently knocked over at least 15 years ago and never replaced.  Fritz asked the resident to attend the next Board of Supervisors meeting to bring this up so they can ask the Road Master to look into it.  

Public Comment
    None
      
Adjournment
Amanda Dietrich made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:51 PM.  Jake Moyer seconded the motion. Motion carried.
 


Sincerely, 

Trish Burkardt, Recording Secretary

Cc.	Harold Handwerk, Larry Bachman, Willard Dellicker, Perry Long, Frederick Najarian, Amanda Dietrich, Jake Moyer
	Karl Sherzberg, Township Engineer
	Atty. Marc Fisher, Township Solicitor
	Brian Dietrich, Ron Jerdon
	Tammy White, Secretary/Treasurer to the BOS
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